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Meeting called to order at 7:00pm 
 
1. Pledge to the Flag lead by: Mr. Quillan 
 
2. Chairwomen Soden announcements:   
 

Chairwomen Soden: Mr. Woods will be sitting in for Mr. Akari, as he is on vacation. There was no meeting 
in July so we will approve the minutes from the June 23rd Meeting. Are there any questions, comments, or 
modifications to the June Minutes? 
 
3. Minutes approval from June 23, 2020, Zoning Board Meeting. 
 
Chairwomen Soden:  I will entertain a motion to approve the minutes from June 23, 2022 meeting. 1st 
Mr. Manning, 2nd Mr. Quillan.  Poll the Board Mr. Smassanow-abstain, Mr. Manning-Yes, Mr. Quillan-
Yes, Mr. Wood-Yes, Chairwomen Soden-Yes 

  

Chairwomen Soden: I will open the Public Comment 7:01pm. If you have any comments, please come up 
to the podium and state your name and your comments. No comments public hearing is closed at 7:02pm 

 
4. 10 Stone Creek Court-David Viscusi – Area Variance – 189.12-2-25 
Chairwoman Soden: This is in a R1 district. They are requesting a 6ft side set back and 10ft rear set 
back. They have several sink holes in various locations on their property and they are trying to avoid 
them. 
Is the applicant here to explain the project? Please explain the nature of the variance, what the hardship 
is and what the exact relief you are seeking.  
 
Mr. Viscusi-We have several sink holes in our back yard. We wanted to place the shed 12foot out but the 
ramp was going right in one of the sink holes, we just had filled. I have filled this sink hole 2 times prior. 
This area is very close to where the previous shed was, and we would like to keep it there for safety 
reasons. We don’t want the shed to fall into the sink hole. The sink holes are about 3ft deep. 
 
Chairwomen Soden-You are looking at a 4ft side set back relief? To confirm this structure is already up, 
correct?  I did talk to Bill Lewis about this this. No structure should be put up before it is approval by the 
board, otherwise you run the risk of us taking it down if it is not approved by the board. I wanted to let 
you for any future things that come about. Make sure you are working with Mr. Lewis and the board, so 
you meet that criterion.  
 
Mr. Viscusi- Yes. I will 
 
Chairwomen Soden-Does the board have any questions? Did anyone see anything on the application 
that is incomplete or needs to be modified? 
 
Mr. Manning- yes, #5 and #16 was not answered 
 



 

 

Chairwomen Soden- #5-it is permitted use if you get approval, and it is consistent with a comprehensive 
plan. We can check yes on your copy. We can also check yes for #16, it is not located in a 10-year flood 
zone.  We have a complete application. We can complete the SEQRA. 
 

Chairwoman Sodan: Can I get a motion to declare the ZBA as lead agency for SEQRA and classify it 
under a type 2 action under SEQRA 1st Mr. Manning 2nd Mr. Smassanow. Poll the Board Smassanow-
Yes, Mr. Manning-Yes, Mr. Quillan-Yes, Mr. Wood-Yes, Chairwomen Soden-Yes 
 
 
Chairwoman Sodan: Can I get a motion for a Public Hearing for September 22, 2022 at 7:05pm 1st Mr. 
Manning 2nd Mr. Smassanow. Poll the Board Smassanow-Yes, Mr. Manning-Yes, Mr. Quillan-Yes, Mr. 
Wood-Yes, Chairwomen Soden-Yes 
 
5. 209 Stone Church Road-Milton Solar Farm Project Area Variance 176.-2-21  
Chairwoman Soden: This is a continued public hearing which will start at 7:15. We opened this public 
hearing back in March, and we were waiting for the Planning Board to complete SEQRA as the lead 
agency. The Planning board did complete that review at their last meeting. They determined that this is a 
Type 1 Action with a negative declaration. You should have all received that in your packet. This is for a 
5.0 MW Solar project. We have discussed several scenarios that Milton Solar has provided to us, to 
address some concerns from the neighbors that it backs up to. This is a project in a R2 and backs up to a 
R1district. Some of these proposal Mr. Torrant has given us to address those concerns.  
 
Public Hearing opened at 7:15pm 
 
Mr. Torrant-We had proposed multiple options, but we went with option #8. The Neighbors were 
requesting 300ft from property line. In option # 8 we are proposing 350ft from the boundary of the 
property to the solar models. We will extend the fence 50ft effectively from the fence to the property line 
it will be 300ft. We are proposing a reduction of the set back to 25ft in the south. Reducing the coverage 
10%-15% area coverage.  
 
Jude Pride- 200 Stone Church Street. I am just across the street. Was it ever discussed about the traffic 
and big trucks coming in and out? The first version I saw an entrance way. Has there been anyone from 
stone church complaining the 300ft set back. 
 
Chairwomen Soden- yes as they are setting up. A few from Stone Church, but most are from the east 
side.  
 
Barbara Kerr- Did they get the easement over the powerlines? What property? Did you purchase the 
whole parcel or just a portion? I have been speaking to Jason and I have concerns about access to the 
property because of the Storm water issues. Yes. I was told you need more 65ft for access that, all the 
land is wetlands. My concerns that I know that is very wet on both sides. I feel we are still land locking a 
property. 
 
Chairwomen Soden- The southern parcel? 
 
Bill Lewis-the easement has been eliminated because they purchased property to the south.   They need 
to meet the 50ft frontage to access the property, so it does not create a land lock parcel. They would need 
permits. He only needs 50ft access to the parcel per our code. He would have to have highway approval 
for curb cut and DEC approval if he is crossing over wetlands. The power lines create the subdivision of 



 

 

the 2 parcels, the first proposal they were proposing to access from the northern parcel above the power 
lines and come back to the southern parcel to create the connection because they own that upper parcel. 
But we require a 50ft crossing and national grid would only give them 30ft they are now have a purchase 
option for the property to the south if this is approved. 
I have seen where DEC will permit access use. We don’t want any negative impact on the neighbors. 
 
Mr. Torrant- Mr. Jackson. We purchased the whole parcel. We have a purchase option from the owner 
upon approval. 
 
Mr. Smassanow-what is the final density with option 8? So, it dropped 3%.  You are going to be working 
on multiple agencies for approval with this project. Have you received any approvals yet? 
 
Mr. Torrant-15%-yes. We don’t have any approvals as of yet, it takes time. 45 days but we have this 
almost 1 year. 
 
William Keniry-While there is no certainty until an approval is in hand. There was not a negative reaction 
from the TD at the meeting. The Board got a reaction when they heard that they were going to build in the 
middle of wetlands, and we are anticipate getting approval from the Army Core of Engineers.   No, we 
don’t have to keep the public hearing open. The applicant would be done here with the administrative 
work. But they can’t proceed with any construction. The ZBA would be done. Then it would be between 
this board and Mr. Lewis waiting for the DEC to act. To wait and see is an option. 
If you chose to close the public hearing, you can agree with the applicant to not have the time clock start. 
That allow the applicant to have time to get things done.  
 
Mr. Smassanow- how long does that typically take? Should we wait, and see? I know there is a time clock. 
I can’t judge a project that is not concrete. They may come back and say you can do this but not that. I 
don’t want to write something with multiple continuous. Are you saying you would like a determination 
tonight? So I am ready to make a determination. 
 
Mr. Manning- Do we have to keep the public hearing open? As far as the ZBA is concerned, we would be 
done? 
 
Mr. Torrant: we would like a decision tonight.  
 
Chairwoman Soden-If we continue the public hearing there is no time clock, we can treat it like a 
contingency. Mr. Quillan, from your experience does the Army come back with alternatives? 
 
Mr. Quillan- Sometimes they do. We can wait to see what the response is from the core engineer. They 
might change the area of where the panels will go.  
 
John Watson-I am with applicant. From my understanding the Army Corp cannot make a decision or 
recommendations until we have approval from the zoning board/planning board. 
 
Mr. Torrant: My partner is correct, they won’t give approve, unless the lead agency gives approval.  
We would like a decision tonight.  
 
Chairwomen Soden: You have the Negative Declaration from the planning board. It’s sounds like that is 
what the Army Department of Engineer’s needs. They have that now, so they should be able to make their 
decision based on that.  



 

 

 
Mr. Keniry-My understanding is that The Army Core of Engineers review has been triggered by having 
the Negative Declaration. I believe they are in process with the Army Core of Engineers. They could very 
well be hearing from the Army Core of Engineers within those 45 days, which started 2 weeks ago.  
 
Chairwomen Soden: How do we want to proceed? 
 
Mr. Keniry- Adjourn for 30 days would be a good option to keep on track. 
 
Chairwoman Sodan: Can I get a motion to adjourn the Public Hearing until September 22, 2022, at 
7:15pm 1st Mr. Quillan 2nd Mr. Smassanow. Poll the Board Smassanow-Yes, Mr. Manning-Yes, Mr. 
Quillan-Yes, Mr. Wood-Yes, Chairwomen Soden-Yes 

 
Chairwoman Sodan-Anything else from the board? 
 
Mr. Woods-Did we ever get a decommissioning plan?  

 

Mr. Torrent- the decommissioning plan has been submitted to the Planning Board. No, they are 98% recyclable. 

We have not had confirmation from the neighbors yet. 

 

Chairwomen Soden- Were any of the neighbors in agreement with option 8. 

 

Mr. Smassanow- You said that the panels would be 100% recyclable. I remember you talking about that they 

are very recyclable.  

 

Motion to Adjourn: 1st Mr. Smassanow 2nd Mr. Manning 

 
Adjourn 7:47 


